### Check for updates

### OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Albert Prats-Uribe, University of Oxford, United Kingdom

#### REVIEWED BY

Aquiles Rodrigo Henríquez-Trujillo, Ministry of Public Health, Ecuador Samer Abuzerr, Ministry of Health, Palestine Lingyue Li, Tongji University, China

\*CORRESPONDENCE Delphin Kolié dkolie@cea-pcmt.org; dkolie@maferinyah.org

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Infectious Diseases - Surveillance, Prevention and Treatment, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

RECEIVED 20 February 2022 ACCEPTED 22 September 2022 PUBLISHED 17 October 2022

#### CITATION

Kolié D, Keita FN, Delamou A, Dossou J-P, Van Damme W and Agyepong IA (2022) Learning from the COVID-19 pandemic for future epidemics and pandemics preparedness and response in Guinea: Findings from a scoping review. *Front. Public Health* 10:879850. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.879850

### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Kolié, Keita, Delamou, Dossou, Van Damme and Agyepong. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Learning from the COVID-19 pandemic for future epidemics and pandemics preparedness and response in Guinea: Findings from a scoping review

Delphin Kolié<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Fatoumata Namaren Keita<sup>1</sup>, Alexandre Delamou<sup>1,2</sup>, Jean-Paul Dossou<sup>3</sup>, Wim Van Damme<sup>4</sup> and Irene Akua Agyepong<sup>5,6</sup>

<sup>1</sup>African Centre of Excellence in the Prevention and Control of Communicable Diseases, University of Conakry, Conakry, Guinea, <sup>2</sup>Ministry of Health, Centre National de Formation et de Recherche en Santé Rurale de Maferinyah, Forécariah, Guinea, <sup>3</sup>Centre de Recherche en Reproduction Humaine et en Démographie, Cotonou, Benin, <sup>4</sup>Public Health Department, Institute of Tropical Medicine, Antwerp, Belgium, <sup>5</sup>Ghana College of Physicians and Surgeons, Faculty of Public Health, Accra, Ghana, <sup>6</sup>Research and Development Division, Ghana Health Service, Dodowa Health Research Centre, Accra, Ghana

The outbreak of the novel coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) in December 2019 prompted a response from health systems of countries across the globe. The first case of COVID-19 in Guinea was notified on 12 March 2020; however, from January 2020 preparations at policy and implementation preparedness levels had already begun. This study aimed to assess the response triggered in Guinea between 27<sup>th</sup> January 2020 and 1<sup>st</sup> November 2021 and lessons for future pandemic preparedness and response. We conducted a scoping review using three main data sources: policy documents, research papers and media content. For each of these data sources, a specific search strategy was applied, respectively national websites, PubMed and the Factiva media database. A content analysis was conducted to assess the information found. We found that between January 2020 and November 2021, the response to the COVID-19 pandemic can be divided into five phases: (1) anticipation of the response, (2) a sudden boost of political actions with the implementation of strict restrictive measures, (3) alleviation of restrictive measures, (4) multiple epidemics period and (5) the COVID-19 variants phase, including the strengthening of vaccination activities. This study provides several learning points for countries with similar contexts including: (1) the necessity of setting up, in the pre-epidemic period, an epidemic governance framework that is articulated with the country's health system and epidemiological contexts; (2) the importance of mobilizing, during pre-epidemic period, emergency funds for a rapid health system response whenever epidemics hit; (3) each epidemic is a new experience as previous exposure to similar ones does not necessarily guarantee population and health system resilience; (4) epidemics generate social distress because of the restrictive measures they require for their control, but their excessive securitization is counterproductive. Finally, from a political point of view, decision-making for epidemic control is not always disinterested; it is sometimes rooted in political computations, and health system actors should learn to cope with it while, at the same time, safeguarding trusted and efficient health system responses. We conclude that health system actors anticipated the response to the COVID-19 pandemic and (re-) adapted response strategies as the pandemic evolved in the country. There is a need to rethink epidemics governance and funding mechanisms in Guinea to improve the health system response to epidemics.

KEYWORDS

Guinea, policy decisions, health system preparedness and response, COVID-19, resilience

# Introduction

An unprecedented outbreak of a novel coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) that emerged in China in December 2019 and rapidly spread to 114 countries across the globe by 11 March 2020 resulted in the World Health Organization's (WHO's) declaration of a pandemic (1). In Africa, the spread of SARS-CoV-2 was initially centered in the northern (Algeria, Egypt, Morocco) and southern (South Africa) regions, where significant increases in the number of cases and deaths were reported from March 2020 onwards (2). In late April 2020, however, the virus had almost spread throughout the continent, and most African countries were experiencing community transmission (2). Meanwhile, the capacity of the region's health systems to effectively implement pandemic containment measures-travel restrictions, increased testing, contact tracing, isolation of cases and quarantine of contacts-was apparently sparse (3-5). Moreover, the ability of African economic systems to resist and recover from these containment measures represented another tricky situation (3, 4). These challenges led to the international prediction of a drastic effect of the pandemic in Africa (6).

In Guinea, the first case of the novel coronavirus disease (COVID-19), imported from Europe, was reported on 12 March 2020 and the first death on 14 April 2020. At the time the pandemic hit Guinea, the country was undergoing a constitutional reform, with a background of socio-political crises. Moreover, no formal national framework for epidemicpreparedness and response existed at the pandemic onset, although the National Agency for Health Security (ANSS)-the former national Ebola response committee-had gained more power and influence in epidemic management in the past years, since its establishment in June 2016 (7). Therefore, the pandemic declaration resulted in a power struggle among several actors of the health system in Guinea (8, 9). These contextual factors certainly contributed to hindering the gains of the post-Ebola health system strengthening reforms for the initial COVID-19 preparedness and response (10, 11). From mid-April 2020 onwards, for example, a steep increase in cases was observed in Guinea, compared with Sierra Leone and Liberia, which had also been confronted with the 2014/2016 Ebola epidemic (8, 12). Nevertheless, in the same period, the number of reported deaths was much lower in Guinea compared with Sierra Leone, Liberia and many other west African countries (12).

Some authors have documented Guinea's response to the COVID-19 pandemic (8, 9, 12–15). However, these studies focused on the country's early response while the pandemic was unfolding. At the time of writing this paper (November 2021), Guinea has experienced three epidemiological waves of the COVID-19 pandemic; the first wave being the longest (from March 2020 to January 2021) and the last the deadliest (43 deaths per month on average compared to 7 and 18 respectively during the first and second wave). It is, therefore, necessary to establish a broader picture of the country's experience during the first and subsequent waves of the pandemic.

The national healthcare system is essentially based on the public service with three distinct levels of health services provision: primary, secondary and tertiary. The primary level includes 410 health centers; the secondary level comprises 33 districts hospitals, and 7 regional; and the tertiary level is composed of 3 national hospitals. Households constitute the primary source of health financing through direct payment, with 62% of expenditure, followed by the external funding from multilateral cooperation (27%). The share of the Ministry of Health's budget in the national budget remained below 3% between 2010 and 2014, before rising to 8% in 2016, after the Ebola epidemic.

In terms of clinical management of epidemic and pandemic prone diseases, the country has 33 epidemic management centers, distributed among the health districts. At national level, several institutions have been capacitated in the post-Ebola context to improve epidemics preparedness and response in the country. These institutions include the national directorate for epidemiology and disease control (DNELM), the national institute of Public Health (INSP), and the national health security agency (ANSS), with overlapping functions in the epidemics surveillance and control. However, from 2017 onwards, the ANSS has gained more Leadership in epidemics surveillance and control, including sporadic cases of human anthrax, measles, varicella, and yellow fever (7). The ANSS has deconcentrated structured integrated to regional (regional alert and response team) and district (district team of alert and response) health systems. The ANSS is technically and financially supported by the Ministry of Health and development partners including the world health organization (WHO), the center for disease control and prevention of Atlanta (CDC), and the World Bank (7).

Therefore, this study aimed to describe policy decisions to the preparation and response to the COVID-19 pandemic from January 2020 to November 2021, community responses to these decisions. Such findings would provide lessons for management of future epidemics and pandemics in Guinea, and countries with similar context.

# **Methods**

### Study design

This study was conducted using the scoping review guide developed by the Joanna Briggs Institute (JBI) (16). We opted for this study design because of the scope of our research questions.

This scoping review was conducted using the five stages for scoping review outlined by the JBI manual: (1) identification of research question, (2) identification of relevant studies, (3) study selection, (4) data charting, and (5) summarizing and reporting results.

### Identification of research questions

For this review, two main research questions were identified:

- 1. What policy response was undertaken before, during and after each of the COVID-19 waves registered in Guinea over the period Jan 2020 to Nov 2021?
- 2. How has the national community reacted to the policy decisions?

### Search strategy

A documentary search plan was developed to integrate five different sources: websites of national institutions, PubMed search engine, Google search engine, Media content search and consultation with key informants for gray literature sources. For each of these sources, a specific search strategy was applied to facilitate the generation of relevant information.

• The website of the national agency for health security (ANSS) was browsed for the period between January 2020

and November 2021 to identify policy documents (decrees, acts, etc.), and relevant information on the pandemic response (debriefing, meeting notes, etc.).

- The second search technique consisted of contacting key informants to help get policy documents that were not found on the ANSS website. A Snowball and citation tracking techniques were used for identifying and asking for additional policy documents. Key informants contacted included officials of the ANSS, international migration organization, world health organization, national public health institute, and the scientific committee for COVID-19 response.
- Three search terms were used for the PubMed search: (1) Coronavirus OR COVID-19 OR Novel Coronavirus; AND (2) preparedness OR response OR governance OR management; AND (3) Guinea. For the Google search, several search strategies, containing multiple combinations of the above search terms, were created. In order to ensure consistency across searches and effective time management, only the first five pages of each search were screened (17).
- For the Media content search, the Factiva media database (https://www.dowjones.com/professional/factiva/) was used. This search strategy required defining in advance: (1) search terms, (2) period of the search, (3) targeted media and (4) search Language (French and English). We replicated the search terms used for articles identification on PubMed. This search covered the period between January 2020 and November 2021. Finally, media targeted for our search included Africaguinee.com, Guinée Matin, Guinee7.com, Journal de Conakry.com, Jeune Afrique, Agence de Presse Senegalaise, Agence Ivoirienne de Presse, L'intelligent d'Abidjan, Agence France Presse, BBC, RFI.fr, and FoxNews.

TABLE 1 Eligibility criteria for selection of studies.

Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria
Full text written in French or English	Unavailable in French or English
Most current version of the document	Document was a draft or summary
	version or has been replaced with
	another document
Articles, reports, opinion papers,	Abstracts
workshop summaries, briefings,	
commentaries, blogs, newspaper	
articles	
Include interventions or strategies for	Include interventions or strategies for
the COVID-19 response in Guinea	the COVID-19 response for other
	contexts different from Guinea

# **Studies selection**

Our search results were cleaned for duplicates and two members of our research team (DK and FNK) independently screened studies using the eligibility criteria described in Table 1. The snowball and citation tracking techniques were used to identify additional articles or documents to be added to selected studies. Discrepancies in study selection processes were resolved by a discussion between the two reviewers with the assistance of another team member (AD).

In total, 79 studies were included in this review. Figure 1 shows the search description flow chart of included studies. Table 2 shows the detailed characteristics of studies included and also sources used for their selection. Policy documents represented 46.25% of data sources included in the study followed by media content (38.75%).

## Data analysis

The audio recordings from the national press were completely transcribed. Content analysis of these transcripts, media reports and policy documents were done manually according to a code grid. We compared the data from the different sources (media content, audio records, policy documents) to triangulate the data and thus strengthen the internal validity (credibility) of the findings. We addressed intercoding bias by having two researchers coding the material and allowing for adjustment upon a team consultation in association with a third researcher.

# Results

The chronology of events pertaining to the COVID-19 response can be divided into five major phases or periods



### TABLE 2 Documents characteristics.

No.	Document	Date of publication	Search strategies used to identify document
	Policy documents		
1	Technical guidelines for managing the risk of spreading the new coronavirus	27 January 2020	Consultation with policy actors
2	Coronavirus threat management Guidelines	12 February 2020	Consultation with policy actors
3	National COVID-19 Preparedness and Response Plan	19 February 2020	Consultation with policy actors
4	Setting-up of six technical commissions for the response to COVID-19	14 March 2020	Consultation with policy actors
5	Presidential decree on the measures to strengthen Coronavirus management	21 March 2020	Targeted websites, consultation with policy actors
6	Declaration of a state of health emergency	26 March 2020	Targeted websites, consultation with policy actors
7	Act of reinforcement of the prerogatives of the national agency for health security on the management of the COVID-19	27 March 2020	Consultation with policy actors
8	Address to the Nation by the President of the Republic on new measures against COVID-19 in Guinea	30 March 2020	Targeted websites
9	Communiqué on the mobility of people from Conakry to the countryside	31 March 2020	Targeted websites
10	COVID-19 management technical guide	April 2020	Consultation with policy actors
11	Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19	2 April 2020	Google search, consultation with policy actors
12	Creation of the scientific council (task force) of response to COVID-19	10 April 2020	Consultation with policy actors
13	Decree on the reinforcement of the state of emergency measures	13 April 2020	Consultation with policy actors
14	Stop COVID-19 in 60 days Community Response Strategic Plan	May 2020	Consultation with policy actors
15	Plan to strengthen the health system and resilience for the continuity of services in the COVID-19 context	19 May 2020	Google search, consultation with policy actors
16	Address to the Nation of the Head of State (Alpha Condé)	15 July 2020	Targeted websites
17	Circular note on the end of home confinement	27 July 2020	Targeted websites, consultation with policy actors
18	Note on the celebration of the Tabaski festival on July 31 2020	23 July 2020	Targeted websites
19	Note on the implementation of COVID-19 tests for air travelers	27 July 2020	Consultation with policy actors
20	Directive on body transfer authorization	19 August 2020	Targeted websites
21	Circular note on the identification and follow-up of COVID-19 contacts	20 August 2020	Targeted websites
22	Guidelines of the reopening of training institutions (schools)	October 2020	Consultation with policy actors
23	Guidelines for Reopening Places of Worship	October 2020	Consultation with policy actors
24	Active case-finding strategy for COVID-19 coupled with sensitization in Guinea: Stop the COVID-19 "Let's get screened"	October 2020	Consultation with policy actors
25	Guideline for the systematic performance of antigenic rapid diagnostic tests in Guinea	8 October 2020	Targeted websites, Consultation with policy actors
26	Guideline for the systematic realization of antigenic rapid diagnostic tests in Guinea	September 2020	Consultation with policy actors
27	Government press release on guidelines for the application of restrictive measures	18 September 2020	Targeted websites
28	Alleviation of restrictive measures in the transport, tourism, sports and culture sectors	25 September 2020	Targeted websites
29	National vaccination plan against COVID-19 in Guinea	December 2020	Consultation with policy actors
30	Active Case Finding and Outreach Strategy	1 December 2020	Consultation with policy actors
31	Decentralization of COVID-19 response through the strengthening of local coordination and intensification of community contacts follow-up	1 December 2020	Consultation with policy actors
32	Setting-up of the steering committee for the introduction of COVID-19 vaccines	2 December 2020	Consultation with policy actors
33	Temporary authorization for the use of Sputnik V vaccine in Guinea	21 January 2021	Targeted websites
34	Government guidelines on the management of the Ebola virus disease in Guinea	16 February 2021	Targeted websites
35	Decision on the deployment of national and international experts to N'zérékoré for the joint response to Ebola and COVID-19	19 February 2021	Targeted websites

(Continued)

No.	Document	Date of publication	Search strategies used to identify document
36	Plan to accelerate vaccination against COVID-19 in Guinea, "stop COVID-19, let's vaccinate"	September 2021	Consultation with policy actors
37	Introduction of the "Vaccination pass"	1 September 2021	Targeted websites
	Research articles	*	
38	First-line response to COVID-19: community health centers and doctors' offices in Guinea (9)	April 2020	Google search
39	COVID-19 in Guinea: The first line of health care in South and North get ready for action! (15)	May 2020	Google search
40	Willingness to comply with physical distancing measures against COVID-19 in four African countries (13)	September 2020	PubMed search
41	Tackling the COVID-19 pandemic in West Africa: Have we learned from Ebola in Guinea? (8)	December 2020	PubMed search
42	Evolution of the COVID-19 pandemic over 6 weeks in four French-speaking countries in West Africa (12)	January 2021	PubMed search
43	Ebola and COVID-19 in DR Congo and Guinea (18)	April 2021	PubMed search
44	Ebola Outbreak amid COVID-19 in the Republic of Guinea: Priorities for Achieving Control (19)	April 2021	PubMed search
45	The COVID-19 pandemic in francophone West Africa: from the first cases to responses in seven countries (14)	August 2021	PubMed search
46	Marburg virus amidst COVID-19 pandemic in Guinea: Fighting within the looming cases (20)	September 2021	PubMed search
47	Guinea's response to syndemic hotspots (7)	October 2021	PubMed search
48	Will Guinea's coup interrupt the country's health responses?	September 2021	Google search
	Media content	*	0
49	Elections held in Guinea despite COVID-19	19 March 2020	Factiva software search
50	In Guinea, Alpha Conde plays his cards right	21 March 2020	Factiva software search
51	Alpha Conde makes a gesture to the Army on the eve of the elections	March 2020	Factiva software search
52	Ali Baba Foundation donate COVID-19 test in Guinea	April 2020	Factiva software search
53	Guinea: Deadly protests in several cities against police blockades	May 2020	Factiva software search
54	COVID-19: un médecin guéri de la pandémie témoigne	30 May 2020	
55	Start of the 2020 university year: our findings in Sonfonia and Mahatma Gandhi of Lambanyi	October 2020	Factiva software search
56	The United Arab Emirates donates field hospital to Guinea	November 2020	Factiva software search
57	Draft budget 2021: the government announces a budget of more than GNF 27 600 billion	October 2020	Factiva software search
58	Guinea: Opposition protesters injured (witnesses, hospital source)	October 2020	Factiva software search
59	Back to school: DPE N'Zérékoré gives instructions to school administrators	October 2020	Factiva software search
60	National Assembly: deputies adopt the LFR 2020 which amounts to about GNF 27 000 billion	November 2020	Factiva software search
61	Jacques Gbonimy, president of the UPG: 'COVID-19 has become a political disease in our country'	November 2020	Factiva software search
62	Guinea bans rallies citing virus, opposition cries foul	November 2020	Factiva software search
63	Fight against COVID-19: three doctors of the RUSAL company rewarded by the structure Katala 224	November 2020	Factiva software search
64	Council of Ministers: Here are the full minutes	November 2020	Factiva software search
65	COVID-19: President Alpha Conde extends the State of Emergency for 30 days	November 2020	Factiva software search

(Continued)

### TABLE 2 (Continued)

No.	Document	Date of publication	Search strategies used to identify document
66	European Union and Federal Republic of Germany Provide COVID-19 Protection	November 2020	Factiva software search
	Kits to Guinean Government		
67	Council of Ministers: here are the full minutes (Press release)	November 2020	Factiva software search
68	Fight against COVID-19: Health providers announce a strike from	October 2020	Factiva software search
	November 13		
69	The children must return to school, but the recipes of the past are no longer	October 2020	Factiva software search
70	Impact of COVID-19 in Guinea: more than 17 billion in losses suffered by the owners	October 2020	Factiva software search
	of places of leisure		
71	Receipt in Conakry of 11 360 doses of Ebola vaccine by February 22, 2021	February 2021	Factiva software search
72	Launch of the vaccination campaign against COVID-19	March 2021	Factiva software search
73	Reception this Saturday, 6 March 2021 at 22:03 of 200 000 doses of Sputnik V vaccine	March 2021	Factiva software search
74	Press release on the vaccination against COVID-19 in Conakry	March 2021	Factiva software search
75	Guinea's school and the COVID-19 pandemic	March 2021	Google search
76	Communiqué from the Ministry of Health on the use of the batch of 69 000 doses of	March 2021	Factiva software search
	AstraZeneca vaccine received in Guinea on 29 March 2021		
77	As part of the COVAX initiative, the Guinean government received its first batch of	April 2021	Factiva software search
	the AstraZeneca vaccine on Sunday, April 11, 2021. Composed of 194 400 doses		
78	Receipt of 300 000 doses of #Sinovac vaccine purchased by the Guinean government	April 2021	Factiva software search
	to increase the country's vaccine capacity and allow many people to be vaccinated		
79	Communiqué on the administration of the second dose of Sputnik V	April 2021	Factiva software search
	vaccine		



(described below) according to the national dynamics of the response: policy action or inaction, extensive nature of decisions or not, and the epidemiological context (increased in cases notification or not) (Figure 2).

# Phase 1: The anticipation of the pandemic response, 27 January to 20 March 2020

On 9 January 2020, the WHO declared the emergence of a novel coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) in China. A few days after this event (20 January 2020), the ANSS started communication on the disease. Posts on the ANSS website indicated that this early communication aimed to assure the population that the health authorities were closely following the chronology of events related to this new disease and that, precautions were being taken to anticipate the health system response. On 28 January 2020, upon the demand of the ANSS, several national (Ministries of Health, Livestock, Transport, Environment and Water and Forestry) and international (WHO, The International Organization for Migration (IOM), the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF), Expertise France, etc.) actors met to evaluate the risk of the disease spreading in Guinea. During this meeting, an ad hoc committee was set up and entitled, among others, to vulgarize the symptoms and mode of transmission of the disease, and elaborate guidelines for identifying and managing suspected cases. The WHO statement of 30 January 2020 classifying the virus as a threat to human health reinforced the health actors in their approach of anticipating the country's response. Explicably, the WHO declaration triggered the development of the COVID-19 preparedness and response plan (February 2020) [Ministère de la Santé: (21)]. This plan, similar to the Ebola response strategy, was built around seven strategic axes- (1) epidemiological surveillance, (2) laboratory, (3) clinical care, (4) information and communication, (5) logistics, (6) coordination and (7) technical assistance-each of which incorporated two key phases of the pandemic control: alert and response. Measures undertaken in the alert phase, such as strengthening preventive measures at the 44 potential entry points primarily identified (airports, seaports, mining ports, land borders, etc.) intended to avert the introduction of the virus in the country [Ministère de la Santé: (21)]. Meanwhile, the response phase sought to limit the spreading of the virus and included measures such as the reinforcement of diagnostic capacities, training of healthcare providers, dignified and secure burial, and improvements of clinical care conditions through the rehabilitation of epidemic treatment centers (21).

However, some challenges that arose in this period should be noted. First, the cost of implementing this plan, estimated at USD 47 million (Currency of the United States of America), was

not secured. At the same moment, the government increased military salaries by 20% (16 March 2020) (22). This certainly impacted the earlier national response to the pandemic. For instance, a situational analysis undertaken in March 2020 showed that the health system was unprepared to deal with this new crisis. In fact, the analysis showed important insufficiencies in terms of the availability of supplies (masks, gloves, medicines, etc.) and intensive care equipment, the inadequacy of epidemic treatment centers and poor awareness of healthcare workers. Moreover, the COVID-19 threat Management Guidelines, released in February 2020, indicated that in February 2020 itself, more than 15 000 entries were recorded at the national airport. Meanwhile, only three laboratories were available to test for COVID-19; making it challenging to test all suspected cases at arrival or ensure a 14-day follow-up, as planned in the COVID-19 preparedness and response plan of February 2020 (23). Nevertheless, these national laboratories had the necessary equipment for the diagnosis of pathogens such as SARS-CoV-2 and Ebola (24). Also, the country had nearly 2,000 health workers trained in community-based epidemiological surveillance (21).

The news of the devastating effects of the disease in Europe and Asia created fear and panic among part of the population, prompting their reactions to call for implementing social restrictive measures and postponing campaigns and elections (scheduled between 15 February and 23 March 2020). A health official interviewed on local media said 'we can't hold elections while there is a pandemic. We have officially recorded two cases; it would be taking too much risk to go to these elections (25).

On 21 March 2020, a presidential decree was broadcasted, banning international travel, mass gathering (more than 20 people) and recommending people freshly coming from Europe and Asia to self-quarantine for 14 days. At the same time, however, legislative and referendum elections were maintained for 22 March 2020 as well as political campaigns (26).

# Phase 2: Sudden political action and implementation of strict restrictive measures, 21 March to 14 July 2020

By 31 March 2020, the country accounted for a total of 16 cases and zero death of COVID-19. Thereafter, we observed an explosion of cases with 1,335 new infections and 7 deaths recorded on 30 April 2020. By the end of May 2020, the country reached the first peak of 2355 new infections and 16 deaths. In response to this, the government established three sets of decisions: (1) social restrictive measures, (2) the pandemic's governing framework and (3) initiatives intended to mitigate the pandemic's effects.

# Social restrictive measures: The one-way response strategy

At this stage of the pandemic response, several restrictive measures—similar to most western countries confronted with the acute phase of the disease—were established, giving the impression that the pandemic response strategy is unique regardless of the context. This period was also dominated by the rise of societal responses to the pandemic control decisions.

On 30 March 2020, President Alpha Conde, in a solemn speech, called on the Guinean people to take a patriotic surge against the rapid increase in cases and the spread of the epidemic beyond the capital and four rural health districts. Referring to this epidemiological context and the WHO prediction on Africa, he declared a state of emergency and announced a set of social restrictions measures until 15 May 2020: closure of schools, land borders, worship places, bars and other places of recreation; a reduction on the number of people allowed on public transport; and a curfew from 9 p.m. to 5 a.m. The government also declared the compulsory wearing of facemasks from 18 April 2020 onwards, and that offenders would be prevented from movement and would be charged a disobedience fee of USD 3. On 31 March 2020, the Ministry of Health (MoH) announced the isolation of the capital, Conakry, thus banning domestic transport toward the countryside.

Nevertheless, some of these decisions generated subsequent tensions between actors, including community resistance; and human and economic consequences. For instance, the limitation of the number of passengers in public transportation led to a 50% increase in fares (27). Moreover, following the setting up of military checkpoints to ban domestic travel toward the countryside, riots and protests broke out on 12 May 2020 in cities surrounding the capital (Dubreka and Coyah) leading to the death of five people (14, 28).

Although the contribution of the security department has been essential in the pandemic response- transporting medical supplies, mobilizing military health personnel and facilities for managing COVID-19 cases, and implementing policy decisions-some tensions were observed between the security department and the transporters' union. These tensions were linked to the setup of several "unnecessary" checkpoints and their implication on citizens' movements (29). Furthermore, several religious leaders and communities reacted to the closure of mosques arguing that this was a violation of their faith (9). Finally, an estimate of GNF 17 billion (GNF= Guinean currency) in economic losses was revealed by an official of "the Guinean Association of bar, motel, restaurant and nightclub owners" 6 months after the pandemic control measures were adopted in Guinea (30, 31). This loss was likely sustained by the prolonged closure of public places (31).

### Organization of the health system response

This period consisted of establishing governing bodies and standards adapted to the challenges encountered in the response to the first wave. This included establishing the Leadership of the pandemic response and the (re-)organization of care delivery for interrupting the transmission chain.

# The setting up of a governing framework: The repositioning struggle

Centralization of power and decision-making in the response to the first wave was originally considered (8, 9). On 27 March 2020, a presidential decree mandated the ANSS as the leading body of the pandemic response. Some national institutions considered it unacceptable to be overhung by the ANSS in their field of expertise (9). Others, such as teaching hospitals managers, threatened to withdraw from the fight against the pandemic and launched a strike after the ANSS recruitment of 350 medical students and their deployment in the pandemic treatment centers -instead of senior medical doctors and trainees in teaching hospitals (32). Furthermore, the MoH, the actual affiliated institution of the ANSS, showed its disagreement with this decision, arguing that it was not consulted beforehand. This situation prompted the President to initiate a series of dialogues and consultations with the various protagonists (about 30 people including the Minister of Health and the ANSS General Director) and to make them swear "to serve the Guinean people, and work together to fight the invisible enemy" (33).

In the days that followed, the pandemic response framework was established to involve a large range of national and international actors. This framework also included the scientific committee created by a presidential decree (10 April 2020) and composed of 17 national public health experts and academics with the mandate to monitor, analyse and advise the government on the pandemic response.

# Care delivery organization for interrupting the transmission chain: Continuous adjustment of policy decisions

Strategies for interrupting the chain of community transmission were planned early in the pandemic preparedness and response strategy. However, their implementation experienced a slow pace. As COVID-19 cases increased in April 2020, several measures were taken to readjust the testing, contact tracing and isolation strategies.

First, the testing strategy of February 2020 identified three national laboratories in charge of performing RT-PCR antigen tests for COVID-19 suspected cases. Understandably, no rapid diagnostic antigen tests (RDTs) was available at the onset of the pandemic in Guinea, at least until the first donation of 20 000

COVID-19 antigen tests by a humanitarian Foundation on 1 April 2020 (34).

However, as community transmission intensified and as more RDTs became available from mid-April 2020 onwards, several changes in testing strategy were observed including decentralizing sample collection sites in Conakry (the epicenter of the disease with more than 90% of cases in mid-April 2020) and the progressive decentralization and capacity building of other national and regional laboratories (from May 2020 onwards) (35). Despite this, a slow pace in testing intake was observed, with the delivery of results taking 72 hours or more instead of the 48 hours recommended (36). As part of the "Stop COVID-19 in 60 Days" initiative (May 2020), mobile sampling units were set up in Conakry, with the involvement of community health workers (37). This was aimed at alleviating community reluctance and breaking the transmission chain at an accelerated pace (37). Finally, screening units were set up at bus stations for mandatory testing (free of charge) of all passengers leaving Conakry (38). A similar scheme was also implemented for foreign travelers in late July 2020, but with a payment of USD 65 per test.

Second, the strategy for case isolation originally included two former Ebola treatment centers (one in Conakry and the other in the countryside). These centers were made operational in early February 2020 [Ministère de la Santé: (21)]. However, their combined capacity did not exceed 73 beds. In addition, a video of a press conference published on the ANSS website (March 16, 2020), revealed that the quality of the facilities was considered sub-optimal by the first patients, mostly the Guinean elite. This led to rehabilitating the Donka national hospital premises and the transfer of COVID-19 patients there. Nevertheless, the capacity of the Donka hospital was rapidly exceeded by mid-April 2020 with many patients waiting in the hospital's corridors to receive their first care (15). Consequently, four other treatment centers were established in Conakry to decentralize COVID-19 care delivery. For instance, in April 2020, following the notification of a wave of contamination in the prisons of Conakry, a treatment center was created at the Alpha Yaya Diallo military camp to primarily receive prisoners of civil rights. Additionally, intensive care services of the Donka and other private hospitals were requested for managing complicated COVID-19 cases.

In late April 2020, decentralization of care at the household level was adopted but only officialised in late May 2020 through the "Stop COVID-19 in 60 Days" initiative. This implied that COVID-19 patients would be treated at home, without the need to be admitted to a treatment center. Unfortunately, this decision turned out to be an opportunity for some actors, especially the elite and senior civil servants, to negotiate their home care with private medical staff, or to resist admission to a treatment center—because of their perceived poor quality. Subsequent deaths of high executive officials—including a minister, a chairman of a public institution and several senior public servants—were reported between May and June 2020 and were seemingly related to their late admission to treatment centers (15). In response to this, an act was introduced by the MoH on 27 July 2020 to prohibit home confinement. This act highlighted that "any person who tests positive would immediately be transferred, either voluntarily or by force, to a treatment center."

The re-adaptation of isolation strategies was not limited only to the capital, but also the countryside. For instance, in the countryside, care for COVID-19 patients was initially provided at the regional level, meaning that patients diagnosed in health districts were admitted to regional treatment centers. As the virus spread extensively from mid-April 2020 onwards, epidemic treatment centers at district levels, previously used for routine health care provision, were seized and rehabilitated for COVID-19 patients' care.

Third, during the response to this first wave and beyond, the rise of new international players was noted. For instance, the role The Alliance for International Medical Action (ALIMA) was crucial in managing COVID-19 patients. In addition, several initiatives were undertaken by mining companies from China, Russia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE), based in Guinea under bilateral cooperation, during this first wave and beyond. For example, the contribution of the UAE-through Emirates Global Aluminium's Guinea Alumina Corporation-was crucial in building a treatment center in Conakry. It also appeared that three treatment centers located in mining zones in the countryside (Fria and Kindia) were financially and technically supported by Rusal, the Russian aluminum company producer (39). Another illustration was the involvement of a Cuban medical team, including 21 epidemiologists, in the COVID-19 response upon the government's request (40). Table 3 provides a list of actors and their responsibilities, as described in the pandemic response framework.

Finally, the emergence of several local initiatives was noted during this phase, including local production of hydroalcoholic solutions by several training and research institutions, local manufacture of spraying devices and their installation at the airport and COVID-19 treatment centers, and manufacture of devices for automatic recording of COVID-19 patients' parameters (temperature, blood pressure, heart rate, etc.). Another initiative, not the least, was the self-declaration of elites suffering from COVID-19 on social media, and their admission to public hospitals. This was of particular importance as it occurred in a period when the elites were criticized for not accepting admission to treatment centers. Furthermore, several sewing workshops engaged in producing traditional masks (made from cloth) and sold them at the government-set TABLE 3 Health system actors and their roles in the COVID-19 response.

Actors	Area of responsibilities	Roles in the COVID-19 pandemic response
Ministry of Health: ANSS, National Directorate for Major	Epidemiological	Define surveillance guidelines and technical documents
Endemics and Disease Control, National Directorate of	surveillance	• Define strategies for identifying and monitoring cases and managing
Community Health and Traditional Medicine		surveillance data
Technical and Financial partners: WHO, CDC, IOM		• Update the definition of cases according to the evolution of the pandemic
		• Update the areas of intervention of the prefectures at risk; follow up on the
		collection of cases and contacts
Ministry of Health: ANSS, central pharmacy of Guinea,	Logistics	• Define the strategy for the supply
material and equipment service, National Directorate of		Management of supplies
Pharmacy and Medicines, health department of Conakry,		• Coordinate the acquisition of supplies as part of the response against
Expanded Programme on Immunization, National Blood		COVID-19
Transfusion Center		Carry out an inventory of stock requirements
Ministry for cooperation		Define the training programme for logistics personnel
Ministry of defense: Military Health Service, Customs		
directorate general		
Technical and Financial partners: World Food Program,		
WHO, CRS, Red Cross, UNICEF		
Ministry of Health: National Directorate of Laboratories,	Laboratory	• Determine the nature of the operating protocols to be used
National Institute of Public Health, National Laboratory of		• Validate the laboratories to be integrated into the diagnostic system on the
Public Health, National Haemorrhagic Fever Laboratory,		basis of conformity examinations
CERFIG, UAGCP, CREMS, LABOGUI		• Determine the way in which sampling is organized
Ministry of Education and Scientific Research: University of		• Determine the sample distribution circuit and sites
Conakry		Organize the validity of the proposed tests
Technical and Financial partners: WHO, Pasteur Institute		• Assess the biosafety and biosecurity conditions of the laboratories
		Organizing the management of samples
		Organizing the training of laboratory staff at national level
Ministry of Health: ANSS, national health promotion	Communication and	Define communication strategy
service,	social mobilization	• Design communication plan with a budget
Ministry of Communication: national public and private		Organize communication and social mobilization activities
media		Coordinate interventions in the media and communities
Youth Ministry: CENAFOB		• Involve leaders and other personalities in favor of the fight
Ministry of social welfare		Mobilize and involve community platforms and provide advice to the
Prime minister's cabinet: religious affairs secretariat		strategic committee
Technical and Financial partners: UNICEF, USAID,		Collect and manage rumors
UNFPA		
Ministry of Health: Nationals hospitals of Donka, Ignace	Clinical care	• Identify and assess management sites according to the evolution of the
Deen and Sino-Guinean friendship, National Directorate of		epidemic
Health Facilities		Produce and update management protocols according to the evolution of
Ministry of Defense: Civil defense		knowledge about the disease
Technical and Financial Partners: MSF, ALIMA, JHPIEGO,		Assess therapeutic needs
OMS, France Expertise, Red Cross, International Federation		• Define the Infection control and prevention protocol in the context of the
of the Red Cross, IOM		response to COVID-19
		• List the consumable drugs and equipment that can be used in the response
		to COVID-19
		• Establish guidelines for transporting and burying bodies
		• Produce the training plan for management personnel in the response to
		COVID-19

### TABLE 3 (Continued)

Actors	Area of responsibilities	Roles in the COVID-19 pandemic response
Ministry of Health: ANSS, Head of the cabinet, bureau of strategy and development, financial affairs division, human resources department public procurement Ministry of Budget Ministry of Investment Technical and Financial Partners: World Bank, European Union	Finances	<ul> <li>Carry out the financial assessment of the needs for the implementation of the national response plan</li> <li>Prepare the files and requests for the financing of the activities; to draw up the financial table of the response</li> <li>Draw up the manual of procedure for the management of resources according to the conventions and national regulations</li> <li>Give the status of the mobilization and execution of the national plan</li> </ul>
Inter-departmental committee including the Prime Minister's cabinet Strategic committee: MoH, ANSS, Technical and Financial Partner (WHO, CDC, IOM, UNICEF, etc.) Scientific committee: 17 members including Academics and Researchers	Coordination	<ul> <li>budget</li> <li>Provide a framework for consultation, guidance and decision-making for the response to the pandemic</li> <li>Coordinate activities related to the COVID-19 response</li> </ul>

price (USD 0.50 per unit). Lastly, therapeutic trials based on phytomedicines were undertaken in COVID-19 treatment centers (41).

### Mitigation measures overlooking some local realities

On 2 April 2020, Guinea adopted an economic contingency plan to mitigate the potential effects of the pandemic. This plan has three main components: (1) the health component, (2) the social component and (3) the economic component (Office of the Prime Minister: Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19, April 2020). The health component was aimed at financing the rollout of the pandemic preparedness and response and strengthening the health system capacities (infrastructure, equipment, etc.). The social component included cash transfers to 1.6 million vulnerable people identified nationwide; the full coverage of water, electricity and transport bills for 3 months; and the provision of prevention equipment to almost 200 000 targeted households (Office of the Prime Minister: Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19, April 2020). In addition to this, many companies, public departments, social and political movements initiated the distribution of facemasks and handwashing devices to the population as their contribution to the pandemic control. The economic component comprised measures that support the private sector including a three-month postponement of fiscal taxes payment for companies and an exemption from duties and taxes on health equipment dedicated to the COVID-19 response (Office of the Prime Minister: Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19, April 2020). This policy, estimated at USD 400 million, had to be financed through two mechanisms: the national response funds and the contribution of bi- or multilateral partners (Office of the Prime Minister: Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19, April 2020). The national funds were sourced from the withholding taxes on fuel prices, savings from the deferral of external public debt servicing and funds reallocation from the MoH and other ministries (Office of the Prime Minister: Plan of economic response to the health crisis of COVID-19, April 2020).

In April 2020, health system actors noticed a sharp decrease in health care utilization between January and March 2020. This was reportedly linked to the stock out of medical supplies, including protective equipment and fear among health personnel and population to provide or seek care (42). To mitigate this, a "health system resilience strategy for the continuity of care" was developed in May 2020 (42). This strategy was layered in five specific objectives including ensuring infection prevention and control among healthcare providers and beneficiaries, availability of health services, and effective communication for patients and their caregivers. The cost of rolling out this strategy was estimated at USD 11 million.

In the education sector, online courses on the national public media were organized between April and July 2020, for candidates for national exams. This was initiated to mitigate the effects of the closure of schools during the first wave. Finally, in many public services, telework and the lay-off of contractual workers and trainees were undertaken to limit the virus from spreading.

However, several questions were raised on the equity of this teaching method. Many media questioned, for instance, how students from poor families managed to follow online courses. Some other media also questioned how the social component of the economic contingency plan was rolled out in the context of political turmoil.

# Phase 3: Alleviation of restrictive measures: Politics flexibility to social demands, 15 July 2020 to 31 January 2021

On 15 July 2020, President Alpha Conde, in an address to the nation, announced the alleviation of certain restrictions: the gradual reopening of air and land borders in accordance with the reciprocity measures between countries; the curfew was also pushed back from midnight to 4 a.m. (as against 9 p.m. to 5 a.m. initially). On 17 July 2020, a protocol for the reopening of air borders was adopted by the Ministries of Transport and Health. This protocol describes the arrangements in place for health control at air entry points (e.g., certificate of RT-PCR test negativity valid for 5 days) and community-based follow-up of travelers' contacts (e.g., self-quarantine for 14 days) in Guinea.

This alleviation of restrictive measures came on the eve of a series of statements by some religious leaders, asking the authorities to facilitate the celebration of "The Tabaski" scheduled for 31 July 2020. The decree of isolating the capital was also repealed to facilitate the movement of people to the countryside. During this period, the country was still confronted with the first wave of the pandemic with increases in confirmed and hospital fatalities cases, at least until September 2020 (June 2020: 1645 cases, 8 deaths; July 2020: 1895 cases, 15 deaths; August 2020: 2009 cases, 13 deaths; September 2020: 1297 cases, 7 deaths). Despite this, the government pursued the adoption of pandemic alleviation measures including gradual schools and public places reopening (October 2020), the launch of the presidential election campaigns (September to October 2020) and the holding of presidential elections (18 October 2020).

The ANSS, in response to the intensification of mass movement in the country, adopted "active case finding" as a strategy for interrupting the COVID-19 transmission chain (October 2020). A key element of this strategy consisted of a campaign for systematic screening of 80% of high-risk groups including patients with influenza-like syndromes, febrile patients with a negative RDT for malaria, health workers, security forces and people over 60 years old.

In September 2020, a bi-annual immunization plan was developed and adopted in December 2020, with the objective of vaccinating 95% of targeted people (18 years and older) before January 2022. In December 2020, using 60 doses of Sputnik V, Guinea was among the countries that initiated vaccination against COVID-19 early (43). Despite these, the delivery of additional COVID-19 vaccines was not effective until the country had experienced a new wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in February 2021.

# Phase 4: The multiple epidemics period, 1 February to 30 June 2021

By February 2021, the country experienced a new wave of the pandemic; 1,006 confirmed cases and 5 hospital deaths in February 2021, 4,198 cases and 30 deaths in March 2021, and 799 cases and 14 deaths in June 2021. This period coincided with the emergence of Ebola (on 12 February 2021), Lassa Fever (on 18 May 2021), and many other recurrent infectious diseases including measles, yellow fever, poliomyelitis and meningitis (7).

The concomitant emergence of these epidemics overstretched the ANSS, the principal national public health institute, and had an impact on COVID-19 surveillance and response (18, 44). It was noted also that the surveillance and response to recurrent epidemics (measles, meningitis, poliomyelitis, etc.) were neglected in favor of Ebola (7).

Although the national vaccination plan has been in place since December 2020, it was not until 3 March 2021 that the country received the first bulk quantity of vaccines (~152 000 doses of Sinopharm). Consequently, the mass vaccination campaign against COVID-19 was only launched on 5 March 2021. Thereafter, 20 000 doses of Sputnik (8 March 2021), 69 000 doses of AstraZeneca (29 March 2021), 23 000 doses of Sinovac (19 April 2021), 194 000 doses of AstraZeneca (11 April 2021) and 300 000 doses of Sinovac (18 April 2021) were delivered to ANSS. These vaccines were sourced through three main channels: (1) bilateral cooperation-Sinopharm and Sinovac vaccines were purchased by the government from China while Sputnik vaccines from Russia; (2) regional cooperation--69 000 doses of the AstraZeneca vaccine were offered by the African Union; and (3) the Covax initiative provided 194 000 doses of the AstraZeneca vaccine (7). Despite efforts deployed, the vaccination coverage remained low as of 31 May 2021. Indeed, by this date, only 4% of the target population had received their first dose of the vaccine.

Additionally, reinforcing the response to Ebola and Lassa fever that involved graduates of the CDC-led Field Epidemiology Training Programme (45, 46). Furthermore, some experiences of the COVID-19 response were applied for Ebola control. For example, all national and international workforce deployed in N'zérékoré for the Ebola response were administered an Ebola vaccine.

# Phase 5: The COVID-19 variants period, 1 July to 31 October 2021

The news of the end of Ebola (19 June 2021) and the second wave of COVID-19 (29 June 2021) lasted only a few weeks since in July 2021 a new wave started. This wave—the deadliest in the country since the emergence of COVID-19— coincided with the notification of Delta, Alpha, Beta, Gamma

and Eta COVID-19 variants in the country (47). This wave bore, respectively, 25 and 59% of COVID-confirmed cases and deaths cases registered in the country from March 2020 to November 2021. The emergence of SARS-CoV-2 variants coincided with low vaccination rate of the population. For example, as of August 2021, only 41% of the 2 900 000 doses of vaccines supplied to Guinea had been used, and full immunization coverage of the population was only 3.56%. This full immunization coverage was five times lower than the 20% projection of the national COVID-19 immunization plan. In addition, strong disparities were noted between the country's health regions in terms of complete vaccination coverage against COVID-19. The complete vaccination coverage of the Conakry health region was 15.29% compared to 1.23% for the Labé, Kindia and Boké regions, and 1% for the Mamou, Kankan, Faranah and N'zérékoré regions (Figure 3).

In response to this, in September 2021, the Guinean government adopted the "accelerated COVID-19 vaccination plan" with the aim of "improving equity of access to vaccines and contributing to the reduction of mortality and morbidity related to COVID-19, through the complete vaccination of 20% of the population before the end of December 2021" (48). This plan was coupled with the adoption of the "vaccination pass" which made movements between cities and access to public services conditional to the presentation of a vaccination card against COVID-19 (47).

This plan was based on 11 acceleration measures, including (1) the use of mobile and semi-mobile strategies (identification of neighborhoods by communes/health districts for sequential immunization), (2) the involvement of certain public and private health centers in immunization and (3) the involvement of civil society associations and corporations in immunization (48). In addition, through this strategy, the supply of COVID-19 vaccines increased from 2.9 to 5.7 million doses between



August and November 2021. Also, during the same period, full immunization coverage of the general population increased from 3.56 to 6.95%.

However, the objectives of complete vaccination of 20% of the general population by the end of December were far from being achieved. Similarly, disparities persisted in terms of access to COVID-19 vaccines—on 22 November 2021, full vaccination coverage in Conakry was 25.34%, compared with 3.47% for the Labé, Kindia and Boké regions, and 2.64% for the Mamou, Kankan, Faranah and N'zérékoré regions.

COVID-19-related activities, including vaccination, experienced a slower pace after the military coup of September 2021 as a result of, among others: the freezing of ANSS bank accounts; the reshuffling of management positions at the ANSS and the MoH; the abolition of the vaccine pass and the lifting of the curfew, and the state of health emergency (49). All these raised questioned on how health system actors will reorganize to pursue the COVID-19 control in Guinea.

## Discussion

This study analyses Guinea's preparedness and response to the COVID-19 pandemic during the first 22 months. This study provides five key learning points for future epidemics and pandemic preparedness and response in Guinea, and beyond. These include, in the pre-epidemic period, the necessity of setting up an epidemic governance framework that is articulated with the country's health system and epidemiological contexts; and the importance of mobilizing emergency funds to support a rapid health system response whenever epidemics or pandemics hit. This study also teaches that each epidemic is unique, and previous exposure to similar ones does not necessarily guarantee population and health system resilience. Moreover, the study analyses that epidemics generate social distress because of the restrictive measures they require for their control, but the excessive securitization of epidemics response is counterproductive. Finally, from a political point of view, decision-making for epidemic control is not always disinterested; it is sometimes rooted in political computations, and health system actors should learn to cope with it while at the same time, safeguard trusted and efficient health system responses.

First, the analysis of pandemic preparedness reveals an early response, almost 47 days before the virus was introduced into Guinea. This early response was coordinated by the ANSS, the former Ebola coordination body, which has strengthened its leadership in the response to recurrent epidemics including anthrax, measles and yellow fever from 2017 onwards. This recent role of ANSS in the response to epidemics in Guinea had implicitly played its value, particularly in obtaining support from several actors, including decision-makers and development partners, for the coordination of preparedness and response to COVID-19. Despite this, however, we noted tensions between several health system actors when it came to formally assigning, through a presidential decree, the coordination of the response to the ANSS. These tensions were likely entertained by the absence, before COVID-19, of a formal framework for epidemic governance, with a clear distinction between the roles and responsibilities of the actors. The difficulties in coordinating the COVID-19 response mechanisms at the beginning of the pandemic might explain the increase in incidence cases of disease during this period in Guinea, compared with west African countries like Liberia, Sierra Leone, Mali, and Burkina Faso (8, 12). This is why we argue that national stakeholders should formalize epidemic governance framework, in preepidemic period, in order to ensure effective coordination of epidemic or pandemic response. Such a governance framework should take into account local specificities.

In Guinea, for example, two options can be envisaged with their pros and cons. A first option would be to establish the ANSS as the leading organization for the coordination and implementation of epidemics and pandemics preparedness and response interventions. Such a measure, because of its centralized nature, would facilitate decision making and operationalisation of health interventions in the face of epidemics or pandemics. However, as noted during this study, the concurrent emergence of epidemics would substantially reduce the response capacity of such an arrangement (7, 44). Also, such a vertical response mechanism would raise questions about the sustainable strengthening of the health system, including routine immunization services and interventions since the latter has not yet been integrated with COVID-19 immunization in Guinea. Also, in a context of political instability-with its implication for change in leadership positions in national institutions-the risk that institutional memory for epidemics preparedness and response is altered could be high. Specially, because with the recurrence of epidemics and pandemics in Africa, the mobility of such experienced health workers in managing epidemics could also be high.

A second option in Guinea would be to decentralize epidemics and pandemics response functions. For example, in the pre-epidemic period, the DNELM could be responsible for routine surveillance of diseases with epidemic potential. In the event of an epidemic or pandemic, this surveillance role could be devolved to the ANSS while the INSP would be responsible for their diagnosis. The EPI/DNELM would be responsible for the vaccination pillar in the response to epidemics. Such a mechanism therefore implies setting up the ANSS as an "agence de veille sanitaire" in the pre-epidemic period. However, such a scheme would give the advantage to several national institutions to test their capacities during epidemics and draw lessons for their continuous strengthening.

Second, this study highlights the unpredictability of epidemics including their occurrence in a difficult socio-political

and economical context. In Guinea, the pandemic occurred in Guinea in a period when donor countries were confronted with an acute phase of the disease. Importantly, the COVID-19 pandemic also occurred in the middle of an electoral process for the renewal of legislative and presidential institutions. In this context, despite the anticipation of the response by health system actors, the implementation of the pandemic preparedness and response interventions was difficult, due to among others the low mobilization of financial resources to support the COVID-19 response strategies. This finding raises the question on the need of putting in place sustainable funding mechanisms for improving national health system readiness toward epidemicprone diseases. One way of doing this may be creating, in preepidemic situations, an emergency fund that can be used by health system actors as soon as an epidemic-prone disease occurs on the national territory. Such funding mechanisms could avoid unnecessary delays in responding to emergencies.

Third, this study also analyses that each epidemic is unique, and previous exposure to similar ones does not necessarily guarantee population and health system resilience. In 2014, Guinea was the epicenter of the largest and deadliest Ebola outbreak in human history. This outbreak triggered several health system reforms to improve the national health system resilience. These efforts yielded positive results in the rapid response to the recurrent epidemics in Guinea, including the 2016 Ebola outbreak (7). However, our findings showed that the country was not well-prepared to deal with the COVID-19 pandemic. First, Ebola treatment centers were proven inappropriate to manage COVID-19 cases due to lack of adequate equipment-for example, lack of oxygen tanksfor COVID-19 treatment. Second, the testing capacity of national reference laboratories were very limited, given the high infectivity of COVID-19 compared to Ebola. Similarly, the bed capacities of Ebola treatment centers were very limited during the early phases the COVID-19 pandemic. Third, the health services utilization was compromised during the first wave of the pandemic due to a lack of personal protective equipment for health workers, and people's fear of visiting health facilities. All of these point to the fact that the Ebola experience did not guarantee effective preparedness and response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Delamou et al. in their rapid assessment of health system preparedness and response to the COVID-19 pandemic undertaken in 13 health districts in Guinea, reported that most of healthcare facilities visited did not have intensive care units (95%), oxygenators (98%), and respirators (94.4%) (50).

Fourth, the finding shows that epidemics generate social distress because of the restrictive measures they require for their control, but their excessive securitization is counterproductive. The securization of the COVID-19 pandemic response has been documented to negatively impact populations health with implication on injuries and deaths as results of policy interventions, but also an increase in their resistance to government response measures (7).

Fifth, the analysis of the COVID-19 pandemic response process in Guinea reveals that decision-making was sometimes underpinned by political considerations. At times, COVID-19 was used by politicians as a springboard to push through decisions that were favorable to them. For example, bans on mass gatherings or movements on the eve and aftermath of elections were surely taking as a dissuading measure for political protests. Such situations have also been reported in other countries such as France (51). However, health system actors should learn to cope with it while at the same time, safeguard trusted and efficient health system responses. In Guinea, health system actors adapted to this situation by emphasizing the importance of facemask wearing and compliance with barrier measures during political campaigns, appealing to political leaders for their responsibility to enforce health guidelines related to COVID-19, but also by undertaking active case finding and systemic testing among high-risk groups following periods of intensified mass movements.

Furthermore, referring to Kruk definition of resilient health system, this study analyzed that the Guinean health system resilience capacities have been improved (52). First, the Guinean health system actors adopted an earlier response, about 47 days, in face of the SARS-CoV-2 introduction on the national territory, notably through the planning of epidemiological surveillance, and case management. This result could be explained by the experience heath system actors have acquired in managing the 2014-16 Ebola epidemic, the gains of the post-Ebola health system reforms that led to the establishment of a central public health emergency operation department networked with 38 health districts and the training of biosecurity workforce (45). Authors have reported that exposure to major epidemics in the past is associated with earlier responses, especially in implementing epidemiological surveillance strategies (53). In Liberia and Sierra Leone, the two other West-African countries severely affected by Ebola in 2014-16, rapid readiness of health systems have also been reported (54, 55). Second, the declaration of the COVID-19 pandemic triggered the undertaking and implementation of several innovative approaches in Guinea. These initiatives include a phytomedicine therapeutic trial; manufacturing of hydroalcoholic solutions and traditional facemasks; and COVID-19-patient monitoring and spraying machines. These initiatives have certainly helped the country to overcome the global challenges of health resources (e.g., masks, hydroalcoholic solutions), especially observed in developing countries, for the control of the acute phase of the pandemic (56, 57). Some authors define attitudes that help societies to resist shocks as an indication of improved collective resilience (58, 59). Third, the COVID-19 pandemic response in Guinea acknowledge the rise of new players in the health system, compared with Ebola in 2014/2016. Despite the positives discussed, some challenges have been noted in the COVID-19 pandemic response processes in Guinea. This include the indirect effects of the COVID-19 pandemic control measures on populations socio-economic and psychological wellbeing. For instance, increases in transportation fare and loss of income for many private institutions in Guinea such as restaurants, bars and hotels were noted as results of, unnecessarily prolonged restrictive measures. Authors in South Africa have reported that the prolonged effects of restrictive measures such as lockdowns have resulted in acute panic, depression, anxiety and social unrest (60).

The present review has some limitations. First, the methodological design of this study-scoping review-did not allow any quality (or risk of bias) assessment of included studies. This could limit the internal validity of the findings reported in the present study. Second, this review covers the period between January 2020 and November 2021. Given the highly dynamic and changing prospects of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the high political instability in Guinea, conclusion of the study may not be applicable to next phases of COVID-19 response. However, this study utilizes diverse data sources to allow a better understanding of the responses from the government and other civil actors in the country, during the 22 first months of the pandemic. It therefore provides insights on challenges health system actors have been confronted with, and proposed solutions for an improved preparedness and response strategies of future epidemics and pandemics in Guinea.

# Conclusion

This scoping review aimed to assess the response triggered in Guinea between January 2020 and November 2021. It provides several learning points for future epidemics and pandemics preparedness and response in Guinea, and beyond. These learning points include the necessity of setting up, in the pre-epidemic period, an epidemic governance framework that is articulated with the country's health system and epidemiological contexts; the importance of mobilizing, during pre-epidemic period, emergency funds for a rapid health system response whenever epidemics hit; each epidemic is a new experience as previous exposure to similar ones does not necessarily guarantee population and health system resilience; epidemics generate social distress because of the restrictive measures they require for their control, but their excessive securitization is counterproductive; and that decision-making for epidemic control is not always disinterested, from a political perspective, and that health system actors should learn to cope with it while safeguarding trusted and efficient health system responses. Health system actors anticipated the response to the COVID-19 pandemic and (re-) adapted response strategies as the pandemic evolved. There is a need to work toward rethinking the epidemics governance framework and funding mechanisms

in Guinea for improved health system efficacy toward their management.

# Author contributions

The study protocol was developed by DK, FK, and AD and reviewed by WV and IA. DK and FK did the data analysis, performed the literature search, screening, and selection of articles. The first draft of the manuscript was written by DK. The manuscript was critically reviewed by WV, J-PD, and IA. All authors were involved with interpretation, read, and agreed to the final version of this manuscript.

# Funding

This study was funded by the International Development Research Centre (IDRC), Canada through the Grant number (CATALYSE PROJECT 109479-001). The funder had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

# References

1. World Health Organization. COVID-19 Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC) Global research and innovation forum. World Health Organization (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/covid-19-public-health-emergency-of-international-concern-(pheic)-global-research-and-innovation-forum (accessed March 02, 2021).

2. World Health Organization. *Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) situation reports*. World Health Organization (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/situation-reports (accessed April 26, 2021).

3. Mishra A. Africa and COVID-19: Impact, Response, and Challenges to Recovery. Observer Research Foundation (2020). Available online at: https://www.orfonline.org/research/africa-and-covid19-impact-response-and-challenges-to-recovery-74209/ (accessed June 01, 2021).

4. OECD. COVID-19 and Africa: Socio-economic implications and policy responses. OECD Policy Responses to Coronavirus (COVID-19). (2020). Available online at: https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/policy-responses/covid-19-and-africa-socio-economic-implications-and-policy-responses-96e1b282/ (accessed June 01, 2021).

5. Wirsiy FS, Nkfusai CN, Ako-Arrey DE, Yeika EV, Manjong FT, EstherK, et al. COVID-19 pandemic: implementing control measures in Africa using the 'SHEF2' model. *Pan Afr Med J.* (2020) 37:3. doi: 10.11604/pamj.supp.2020.37.1.24057

6. World Health Organization - Regional Office for Africa. New WHO estimates: Up to 190 000 people could die of COVID-19 in Africa if not controlled. World Health Organization (2020). Available online at: https://www.afro.who.int/ news/new-who-estimates-190-000-people-could-die-covid-19-africa-if-notcontrolled (accessed March 02, 2021).

7. Kolie D, Van De Pas R, Fofana TO, Delamou A, Put WV, Van Damme W. Guinea's response to syndemic hotspots. *BMJ Glob Health.* (2021) 6:e006550. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2021-006550

8. Delamou A, Sidibe S, Camara A, Traoré MS, Touré A, Van Damme W. Tackling the COVID-19 pandemic in West Africa: have we learned from Ebola in Guinea? *Prev Med Rep.* (2020) 20:101206. doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2020.101206

9. Sow A, Criel B. First line response to COVID-19: community health centers and doctors' offices in Guinea. BMJ Global Health Blog, 10 April. (2020). Available online at: https://blogs.bmj.com/bmjgh/2020/04/10/first-line-response-to-covid-

# **Acknowledgments**

We thank Ritwik Dahake for his support with the language editing of this article. Our special thank also goes to Dr. Lauren Wallace and Prof. Jean Pierre Olivier De Sardan for their thorough review of the initial version of this paper.

# **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

# Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

19-community-health-centres-and-doctors-offices-in-guinea/ (accessed June 01, 2021).

10. Delamou A, Delvaux T, El Ayadi AM, Beavogui AH, Okumura J, Van Damme W, et al. Public health impact of the 2014-2015 Ebola outbreak in West Africa: seizing opportunities for the future. *BMJ Glob. Health.* (2017) 2:e000202. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2016-000202

11. Kolie D, Delamou A, van de Pas R, Dioubate N, Bouedouno P, Beavogui AH, et al. 'Never let a crisis go to waste': post-Ebola agenda-setting for health system strengthening in Guinea. *BMJ Glob. Health.* (2019) 4:e001925. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2019-001925

12. Millimouno TM, Ahmed MAA, Ly BA, Delamou A, Sana B, Faye CL, et al. Evolution of the COVID-19 pandemic over six weeks in four French-speaking countries in West Africa. *J Glob Health.* (2021) 11:03008. doi: 10.7189/jogh.11.03008

13. Ag Ahmed MA, Ly BA, Millimouno TM, Alami H, Faye CL, Boukary S, et al. Willingness to comply with physical distancing measures against COVID-19 in four African countries. *BMJ Glob Health.* (2020) 5:e003632. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2020-003632

14. Bonnet E, Bodson O, Le Marcis F, Faye A, Sambieni NE, Fournet F, et al. The COVID-19 pandemic in francophone West Africa: from the first cases to responses in seven countries. *BMC Public Health.* (2021) 21:1490. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-11529-7

15. Sow A, Criel B. COVID-19 in Guinea : The first line of health care in South and North get ready for action!. BMJ Global Health Blog (2020). Available online at: https://blogs.bmj.com/bmjgh/2020/05/12/covid-19-in-guinea-the-first-line-of-health-care-in-south-and-north-get-ready-for-action/ (accessed May 31, 2021).

16. Joanna Briggs Institute. *Scoping Reviews Manual*. (2021). Available online at: https://jbi.global/scoping-reviewnetwork/resources (accessed January 20, 2022).

17. Godin K, Stapleton J, Kirkpatrick SI, Hanning RM, Leatherdale ST. Applying systematic review search methods to the grey literature: a case study examining guidelines for school-based breakfast programs in Canada. *Syst Rev.* (2015) 4:138. doi: 10.1186/s13643-015-0125-0

18. Adepoju P. Ebola and COVID-19 in DR Congo and Guinea. Lancet Infect Dis. (2021) 21:461. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00155-9

19. Aborode AT, Tsagkaris C, Jain S, Ahmad S, Essar MY, Fajemisin EA, et al. Ebola Outbreak amid COVID-19 in the Republic of Guinea: priorities for achieving control. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2021) 104:1966–9. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.21-0228

20. Aborode AT, Wireko AA, Bel-Nono KN, Quarshie LS, Allison M, Bello MA. Marburg virus amidst COVID-19 pandemic in Guinea: fighting within the looming cases. Int J Health Plann Manag. (2021) 37:553–5. doi: 10.1002/hpm.3332

21. Ministère de la Santé: Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Plan National de Préparation et de Riposte à la Covid-19, Février 2020 Guinée (2020).

22. Africaguinee.com. Alpha Condé fait un geste pour l'Armée à la veille des élections [French]. Africaguinee.com (2020). Available online at: https://www.africaguinee.com/articles/2020/03/19/guinee-alpha-conde-fait-un-geste-pour-l-armee-la-veille-des-elections (accessed June 01, 2021).

23. Rapport de la Revue du Plan de Relance et de Résilience (PRRSS 2015 – 2017) post Ébola du Système de Santé Guinéen.

24. Ministère de la Santé. *Rapport de la Revue du Plan de Relance et de Résilience Post-Ebola du Système de Santé Guinéen* (2018).

25. Condé B. Élections maintenues en Guinée malgré le Covid-19 [French]. DW.com (2020). Available online at: https://www.dw.com/fr/%C3%A9lectionsmaintenues-en-guin%C3%A9e-malgr%C3%A9-le-covid-19/a-52834161 (accessed August 11, 2021).

26. Kendessa A. Elections législatives et référendaire: Alpha Condé convoque les Guinéens aux urnes le 22 mars prochain [French], guineenews.org (2020). Available online at: https://guineenews.org/elections-legislatives-et-referendairealpha-conde-convoque-les-guineens-aux-urnes-le-22-mars-prochain/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

27. Guineenews. En ce temps de coronavirus, le prix du transport est resté: ≪ toujours en avant, jamais en arrière !≫ [French]. Guineenews.com (2020). Available online at: https://www.guinee-news.net/en-ce-temps-de-coronavirus-le-prix-du-transport-est-reste-toujours-en-avant-jamais-en-arriere/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

28. Radio France Internationale (rfi). *Guinée: manifestations meurtrières dans plusieurs villes contre les barrages policiers [French]*. (2020). Available online at: https://www.rfi.fr/fr/afrique/20200512-guinée-manifestations-meurtrières-plusieurs-villes-contre-les-barrages-policiers (accessed August 28, 2021).

29. Baldé AA. Isolement de Conakry: « un moyen pour les forces de l'ordre de se faire de l'argent » [French]. Guineematin.com (2020). Available online at: https://guineematin.com/2020/04/18/isolement-de-conakry-un-moyen-pour-les-forces-de-lordre-de-se-faire-de-largent/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

30. Maguineeinfos.com. Conakry: 810 Patrons de bars, hotels et boîtes de nuit crient à la galère et appellent à l'aide [French]. (2020). Available online at: https:// maguineeinfos.com/conakry-810-patrons-de-bars-hotels-et-boites-de-nuitcrient-a-la-galere-et-appellent-a-laide/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

31. Doré M. Impact du Covid-19 en Guinée: plus de 17 milliards de pertes subies par les tenanciers des lieux de loisir [French]. Guineematin.com (2020). Available online at: https://guineematin.com/2020/10/10/impact-du-covid-19-en-guineeplus-de-17-milliards-de-pertes-subies-par-les-tenanciers-des-lieux-de-loisir/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

32. Diallo SH. Lutte contre la Covid-19: le personnel soignant annonce une grève à partir du 13 novembre [French]. Guineematin.com (2020). Available online at: https://guineematin.com/2020/11/03/lutte-contre-la-covid-19-le-personnelsoignant-annonce-une-greve-a-partir-du-13-novembre/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

33. Africaguinee.com. "Irrité", Alpha Condé fait jurer des médecins dans son Palais: "Qu'est-ce qui ne va pas?" [French]. Africaguinee.com (2020). Available online at: https://www.africaguinee.com/articles/2020/04/04/irrite-alpha-conde-fait-jurer-des-medecins-dans-son-palais-qu-est-ce-qui-ne-va (accessed August 11, 2021).

34. ConakryLeMag. La fondation AliBaba nous a fait don de 20 000 tests Covid-19 [French]. ConakryLeMag.com (2020). Available online at: https:// conakrylemag.com/fondation-alibabaadon-de-20-000-tests-covid-19/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

35. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Rapport de situation de la pandémie à Covid-19 (Sitrep N°038-040) (2020).

36. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Rapport de situation de la pandémie à Covid-19 (Sitrep N°037-040) (2020).

37. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Plan Stratégique de Réponse Communautaire: Stop Covid-19 en 60 Jours (2020).

38. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Rapport de situation de la pandémie à Covid-19 (Sitrep N° 042-050) (2020).

39. Baldé AA. Kindia: Rusal/CBK inaugure trois forages au bénéfice des communautés de Mambia et Friguagbé [French]. Guineematin.com (2020). Available online at: https://guineematin.com/2020/11/27/kindia-rusal-cbk-

inaugure-trois-forages-au-benefice-des-communautes-de-mambia-et-friguagbe/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

40. Guineenews. Lutte contre la Covid-19: Une équipe de médecins cubains est arrivée à Conakry. Guineenews (2020). Available online at: https://guineenews. org/lutte-contre-la-covid-19-une-equipe-de-medecins-cubains-est-arrivee-aconakry/ (accessed August 11, 2021).

41. Institute for Research and Development of Medicinal and Food Plants of Guinea. *Phytomedicines Versus Hydroxychloroquine as an Add on Therapy to Azythromycin in Asymptomatic COVID-19 Patients*. (2020). Available online at: https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT04501965 (accessed May 31, 2021).

42. Ministère de la Santé: Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Plan de Renforcement du Système de Santé et de la Résilience pour la continuité des services de santé dans le contexte COVID-19 (2020).

43. Le Point Afrique. Vaccin anti-COVID-19 : la Guinée essaie le Spoutnik V russe [French]. Le Point Afrique (2021). Available online at: https://www.lepoint.fr/ afrique/vaccin-anti-covid-19-la-guinee-essaie-le-spoutnik-v-russe-01-01-2021-2407847\_3826.php (accessed November 22, 2021).

44. Raab M, Roth E, Nguyen V-K, Froeschl G. The 2021 Ebola virus outbreak in Guinea: mistrust and the shortcomings of outbreak surveillance. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2021) 15:e0009487. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.00 09487

45. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. *Global Health Security Investments Prepare Guinea and Uganda for COVID-19*. Division of Global Health Protection. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (2020). Available online at: https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/healthprotection/fieldupdates/fall-2020/ghsguinea-uganda-covid.html (accessed November 18, 2021).

46. Delamou A, Keita M, Beavogui AH, Camara A, Van Damme W. Is Guinea meeting the challenges to control the new ebola virus disease outbreak in West Africa? *Prev Med Rep.* (2021) 23:101394–101394. doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2021.101394

47. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Communiqué sur l'introduction du Pass Vaccinal en Guinée, September 2021 (2021).

48. Agence Nationale de Sécurité Sanitaire. Plan d'accélération de la vaccination contre COVID-19, Septembre 2021 Guinée (2021).

49. Adepoju P. Will Guinea's coup interrupt the country's health responses? devex, (2021). Available online at: https://www.devex.com/news/will-guinea-s-coup-interrupt-the-country-s-health-responses-101562 (accessed January 20, 2022).

50. Delamou A, Sow A, Fofana TO, Sidibé S., Kourouma K, Sandouno M, et al. A rapid assessment of health system preparedness and response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Guinea. *J Public Health Afr.* (2022) 13:1475. doi: 10.4081/jphia.2022.1475

51. Or Z Gandré C, Durand Zaleski I, Steffen M. France's response to the Covid-19 pandemic: between a rock and a hard place. *Health Econo Policy Law.* (2022) 17:14–26. doi: 10.1017/S1744133121000165

52. Kruk ME, Ling EJ, Bitton A, Cammett M, Cavanaugh K, Chopra M, et al. Building resilient health systems: a proposal for a resilience index. *BMJ*. (2017) 357:j2323. doi: 10.1136/bmj.j2323

53. Tsuei SH-T. How previous epidemics enable timelier COVID-19 responses: an empirical study using organisational memory theory. *BMJ Glob Health.* (2020) 5:e003228. doi: 10.1136/bmjgh-2020-003228

54. Impouma B, Williams GS, Moussana F, Mboussou F, Farham B, Wolfe CM, et al. The first eight months of COVID-19 pandemic in three West African countries: leveraging lessons learned from responses to the 2014-2016 Ebola virus disease outbreak. *Epidemiol Infect.* (2021) 149:e258. doi:10.1017/S0950268821002053

55. Maxmen A. Ebola prepared these countries for coronavirus - but now even they are floundering. *Nature*. (2020) 583:667–8. doi: 10.1038/d41586-020-02173-z

56. Cohen J, Rodgers Yvd M. Contributing factors to personal protective equipment shortages during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Prev Med.* (2020) 141:106263. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106263

57. McMahon DE, Peters GA, Ivers LC, Freeman EE. Global resource shortages during COVID-19: bad news for low-income countries. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2020) 14:e0008412. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0008412

58. Kagwanja N, Waithaka D, Nzinga J, Tsofa B, Boga M, Leli H, et al. Shocks, stress and everyday health system resilience: experiences from the Kenyan coast. *Health Policy Plann.* (2020) 35:522–35. doi: 10.1093/heapol/czaa002

59. Nuzzo J. B., Meyer D, Snyder M, et al. What makes health systems resilient against infectious disease outbreaks and natural hazards? Results from a scoping review. *BMC Public Health*. (2019) 19:1310. doi: 10.1186/s12889-019-7707-z

60. Mbunge E. Effects of COVID-19 in South African health system and society: an explanatory study. *Diab Metab Syndr.* (2020) 14:1809–14. doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.09.016